CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 4 April 2019 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs L Doggett, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs S O’Brien, RDH Jackson, J Williams, CJ Morris, D Meyer and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs K Silk and FJ Morgan.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were declared.
Declarations of interest were not required by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting who was an allotment holder and by Cllr Mrs JE Block who is a member of the Cwmdu Water Undertaking with regard to item 11 (Allotments) on the agenda as the question of the borehole was not going to be discussed.
Minutes of the meeting held at the Tretower Village Hall on 7 March 2019 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising
1. Five Councils Liaison Meeting 20th March 2019.
The Five Councils Liaison Meeting was hosted by the Vale of Grwyney Community Council in the Llanbedr Village Hall at 1930hrs on Wednesday 20th March 2019. Cllr RDH Jackson and the Clerk attended this meeting. There was an interesting agenda, which started with a presentation by the local Neighbourhood Policing Team - PC Lee Garrett, PCSO Billy Dunne and Police Sergeant Lucy Barrett of the Brecon Neighbourhood Team. They gave an update on the local area crime figures and emphasised the current problem with scam phone calls and handed out some information posters about this. Other agenda items included the LDP, Broadband, Llangynidr Bridge, Parking in Crickhowell, Green Waste, Retrospective Planning and “No underground Nuclear waste Dump in Wales.” The next meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council on 11th July 2019 and a main item on the agenda will be the LDP.
2. Tree Strategy. The new trees and shrubs had  been delivered and many had been planted in various locations in the Community Council area including Middlewood Farm and around the villages. A Mulberry tree was being sought for Buckland Hall and Cllr D Meyer requested some trees for Tretower House.
3. Email 29th March 2019 from the Post Box Team confirming that the replacement post box will be installed by the Gate Shop / Post Office.
4. Email 13th January 2019 Mrs Valerie Powell with a request to make funding available to reopen the Closed Cwmdu Toilets. The Clerk replied to Mrs Powell’s letter and had a reply dated 6th March 2019 which he read out to the Councillors. The Clerk was to write to Mrs Powell to suggest that a village committee should be organised to look into this matter.
5. Planning Training. 
A. A free planning training event by Planning Aid Wales was held in the Metropole Hotel at Llandrindod Wells on 21st March 2019 and Cllr J Williams attended this training and he informed the Council that he found it very useful.
B. Planning Aid Wales is running a training session “Responding to Planning Applications” at Llangynidr Village Hall on Tuesday 9th April 2019 between 1830 and 2100 hrs. The cost was £35.00 per person, which the Clerk paid in advance for Cllrs Mrs L Doggett and Mrs S‘O Brien to attend.
6. Meeting with Police and Crime Commissioner.

The Commissioner is coming to address the Five Councils members and the Crickhowell Civic Society about the crime statistics for the Five Councils area and policing resources, followed by a discussion to improve the safety and reduce crime in our communities. The meeting is on Friday 24th May 2019 in the Bear Hotel at 1400hrs. Councillors Mrs L Doggett and D Meyer stated that they would attend this meeting.
New Community Council Website
The Clerk contacted Stefhan Caddick and arranged a meeting to discuss the Council’s requirements. Stefhan emailed the Clerk on 17th March 2019 and gave him an update on his progress in setting up the Council’s website. He had downloaded the information from the previous website and added the information the Clerk gave him plus a memory stick with a selection of photographs of the Council area. He informed the Clerk that he had registered the Council domain and the next stage was to set up the new website and add all the content which he was going to do before 1st April 2019.
Another email dated 31st March informed the Clerk that the website was ready to view and Stefhan had added most of the content from the CRIC site and just needed to add the rest of the minutes. There were some amendments needed and the Clerk needed to have instructions on how to upload information and make alterations when necessary. 
The Council website is – https://cwmducouncil.org 
Highways / Playgrounds
Drainage Scheme for the A479 at Tretower.. An email from Powys County Council Engineering Design informed the Council that the contractor was to carry out the works at the middle / end of April 2019. A further email dated 1st April 2019 informed the Council that the works would start on 8th April and last for approximately 15 weeks.
Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting commented that the disruption in Tretower would stop any Speedwatch events.

Damaged Footpath. It was reported by a local resident that there was a damaged footpath / culvert between Tretower and the Gaer. This had been reported to the Rights of Way Officer who replied informing the Council that the Warden intended to take out a group of volunteers  to try to tackle this issue.
Corner of Tregraig Road. It was reported that a vehicle had gone up the bank on the dangerous bend on the corner of Tregraig Road and crash barriers were requested. Cllr Mrs K Silk wrote to the Cabinet Secretary about the possibility of having crash barriers fitted on this dangerous bend. The Clerk read out the reply from the Minister dated 21st March 2019 which informed the Council that the Speed Limit Review would be updated this year and the Council’s comments would be taken into account. The Minister also suggested that the Council should encourage local residents to highlight their concerns with Go Safe, the Road Safety Partnership via their webpage: https://gosafe.org/contact-us/community-concern/
There was an email from a Bwlch resident informing the Council that a new traffic calming system had been set up in Llangorse. A similar sytem had been requested for the approach to Bwlch from Llangorse but had been turned down because it was a B road. The Clerk would forward the email and request for a traffic calming system on to the Highways Department.

There were several areas in Cwmdu which needed maintenance. The road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site has been reported many times as the hedge cuttings are never picked up and as a result the road is getting narrower.  The pavement from the Farmers Arms to the junction past the closed Cwmdu School is impassable because the hedge cuttings are never picked up. These points are to be reported again to the Highways Supervisor.
Cllr D Meyer asked about the situation regarding the Draft Rights of Way Improvement Plan. The Clerk had distributed the BBNPA letter dated 20th February 2019 to all Councillors on 11th March 2019. The Clerk would circulate the letter dated 24th February 2019 which concerned Rights of Way; Restoring the Record 2026. This letter stated that unrecorded and under-recorded historic public rights of way would cease to exist from 1st January 2026. The letter was sent by Waters of Wales and their facebook page for queries to the admin team is: https://www.facebook.com/WatersofWales.WoW
Correspondence

1. Letter 21st March 2019 Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales – Review of the Electoral Arrangements for the County of Powys. Two copies of the Final Recommendations Report were included. The report can be reviewed on the Commission’s website at www.ldbc.gov.wales  
2. Letter undated from Chair of the Pretty Pins Leg Club which is a charity based in the Glangrwyney Village Hall and is available every Thursday free of charge to treat anyone with leg problems such as ulcers and associated problems. A donation of £50.00 was approved.
Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting. Carried.

3. Email 25th March 2019 Powys County Council to Town and Community Councils with information on the new online service to submit Blue Badge applications with posters for the notice boards.

4. Email 2nd April 2019 BBNPA with the agenda for the National Park Authority meeting on Tuesday 9th April 2019.

5. Letter March 2019 Merchant Navy Fund Supporting Partners with a promotional poster to fly the Red Ensign for Merchant Navy Day on 3rd September 2019. Asking for a donation which was not approved.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 28th February – 25th March 2019 for the  4th April 2019 meeting for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 18/16827/FUL – 14/01/2019 – “1. Levelling of grass area to provide a level and useable lawn area. Banking to be in keeping with existing materials. 2. Replace Dilapidated and poor condition sheds with new. Removal of asbestos roofing and create a side crosshatched fencing guard.” At Danybryn, Old Road, Bwlch. An email from BBNPA dated 8th March 2019 gave permission for this retrospective development.
2.  Planning Application 19/17126/FUL – 19/02/2019 – “Proposed single storey one bedroom annexe to fit existing dwelling together with an integral garage.” At Ashfield House, Old Road, Bwlch. The Clerk paid £5.50 for the A3 size plans to be sent to the Council to assist with the consultation. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 11th March 2019 with the Council’s comments. There was a reconsultation due to amendment email from BBNPA which required comments within 14 days. The Clerk informed all Councillors about the amendment which did not require additional comments from the Council and the original letter with the Council’s comments was sufficient.
3.  Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting gave an update on the building works in the barn opposite the entrance to Tretower Court. She informed the Council that there was going to be a visitors centre with a cafe in the barn.The Clerk was to write to BBNPA and request information about the building works in the barn.
4. There was a planning application listed in the BBNPA weekly register for Neuadd Fach dated 5th March 2019 and the Clerk stated he had not received an application for this for consultation. He was to look back in the records for this address.

Accounts
1. R Doak Stationery Allowance £100 and 6 months expenses £231.30 - £331.30
2. R Doak to repay the cost for two Councillors Training Courses at Planning Aid Wales - £70.00
Proposed by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and Seconded by Cllr D Meyer.  Carried

There was a donation of £50 .00 approved for the “Pretty Pins Leg Club” and this was held over until the Clerk wrote to the Chair to obtain the proper details to write on the cheque.

3. The Grant Thornton Audit Pack for the External Audit of the Council’s financial year ended 31st March 2019 was received. The Annual return must be completed in full as soon as possible and the Internal Auditor must have completed her work before the Annual Return is approved by the Council. The Notice for the date of the exercise of Electors’ Rights must be displayed on the Council’s notice boards from 16th June until 1st July 2019. Electors are able to view the accounts at the Clerk’s house between 1st and 26th July 2019.
4. The Internal Auditor will come to the Clerk’s house on 23rd or 25th April 2019 to carry out the Internal Audit so that the audit paperwork can be presented to the Council for their approval and signature at the Annual Meeting on Thursday 2nd May 2019 in the Cwmdu Village Hall

5. Bank Balance  -  £9660.60  –  Council - £5116.76  The War Memorial restoration fund stands at £4543.84. 
Playing Fields and Allotments
There was nothing to report about the playing fields by the art studio however Cllr Mrs JE Block reported that the signs for “No Dogs” had been removed from the Council playpark behind the closed toilets in Cwmdu. The Clerk was to write to the Highways Department to get the signs replaced.
Bwlch War Memorial
The Clerk wrote to Mr T Sinnett and informed him that the final grant of £1715 had been banked in the Council’s account on 6th February 2019. He also sent him a summary of the War Memorial Fund totals and thanked him for the all his work so far as the Project Officer for the War Memorial.
Meeting Closed at 2030Hrs.
